Rethinking
Annual Congregational Meetings

“That was the best congregational meeting I ever attended; thank you!” 

“I don’t remember ever having laughed so much at an annual meeting!” 

Those were two of the several almost unbelievable but very welcome comments overheard by the planning team for the annual meeting at Unionville Presbyterian Church in February of 2002.  How did we get there?  It was a journey…

Looking Back:

Looking back, Unionville Presbyterian, affectionately known as UPC, was going through an extended period of reflection and change.  The Rev. Gordon Timbers, had been with us for half a year and was settling in.  Both minister and congregation were enjoying each other.

Our small and generally cohesive Session had identified several opportunities to examine what we were doing, how we did it, and why.  Several challenges were identified.  Some had to do with the way we conducted our annual general meeting.
Most of the elders were closely involved in preparations for this event, and neither the preparatory process nor the meeting itself were as enjoyable or productive as they might be.  Intense focus on the “nitty gritty” of the proposed budget had sometimes led to increased levels of tension, lost time and unproductive discourse.  The process was not conducive to building relationships. There was no fun involved.  The annual meeting was becoming onerous to prepare for and to sit through. Our minister suggested experimenting with a different model.
The Context for Change:

The annual meeting reformation was not achieved in isolation but was part of a comprehensive reflection on the whole ministry of the congregation.  For example,  we engaged  The Rev. Keith Boyer to lead us in a “Natural Church Development” process.  Through this program we identified some of our strengths, weaknesses and new goals.  
A small group led the congregation through a visioning process that culminated in the creation of a vision statement.  A team of four individuals, including the minister, participated in a national stewardship conference called  Stewards by Design.  Yet another team participated in the national conference on planned giving.  These were wonderful opportunities to learn new ideas, share experiences with other congregations, and generally link UPC with the broader perspective of the national church.  

These events and activities occurred over several years but all were inter-connected, and they all influenced other congregational procedures and activities.  We adopted a general perspective that invited us to consider new ideas for what we do and why, to develop new ministry goals, and to drop some old and not-so-productive habits.   The Rev. Timbers participated in a mission education trip to Malawi in November, 2005.  His report to the congregation upon his return moved us to consider how UPC might respond to the desperate needs of men, women and children facing starvation, disease (HIV-AIDs) and death.
Finally, the session decided to break with the past and re-think the entire process leading up to the annual meeting and the meeting itself.  None of these activities were “stand alone”.  They were integrated with and flowed into and influenced each other through the process of change, and we wanted this integration reflected in the annual meeting.
Re-thinking the Annual Meeting:

We knew the adjectives we didn’t want attached to the annual meeting:

· Long and boring (people reading from the Annual Report)
· Uncomfortable (controversy over minutiae)
· No fun (how much fun is truly possible at a corporate-style annual meeting focused on a line-item budget?)
After much deliberation, we designed a new model for our AGM, and it looked like this…
· Not after the worship service but within it
· Not in the sanctuary but in the fellowship hall
· Not after lunch but during lunch
· Not a long line of committee convenors reporting on last year’s activities which are already captured in writing in the Annual Report but speakers from all age categories addressing one particular mission or ministry for which they felt great passion
· Not focused on line items in a budget but on pictures of our people living life together as a congregation
· We don’t use language such as, “Our Church School will cost $…”  We say, “This year we will  invest $ into the Church School.” 
· Not chaired by the Minister or the Treasurer but by a volunteer someone acting as MC or facilitator

· Not eyes cast down on a written Annual Report but eyes on a visual presentation that maximized pictures and graphics and simplified the explanation of next year’s budget
· Not just a few key leaders involved but inclusive of many, from seniors to young children

· Not just “sit, listen and vote” over and over again but engagement by everyone;
· Not all gavels and the counting of hands for votes but also music and laughter and an expression of hope and excitement for the future
The significant change from past procedure necessitated a full “dress rehearsal” on the preceding Friday night.  The elders also wanted to surprise the congregation with lunch – a meal that the congregation had not been asked to help prepare – so they provided it themselves.  Plates of sandwiches, nibble food, salads, desserts (complete with chocolate “hearts and kisses”) and refreshments were set on tables adorned with colourful placemats and serviettes.  
At the appropriate point in the worship service, the minister said grace for the upcoming luncheon and the congregation was invited to follow him in procession out of the sanctuary and into the fellowship room where lunch was ready and waiting. The result was amazing; the congregation was so taken by surprise that everyone stayed on!
How it Went:
The whole event was very successful. The elders received many warm and congratulatory comments from people afterwards.  What helped this new model succeed was the fact that…
· the connection with the worship service was maintained (with hymns, prayers and the benediction)
· many people from all age ranges briefly participated and shared a mission or ministry-related passion
· everyone loved the many pictures of life together as a community of faith.  The pictures brought back memories of key events and activities during the preceding year
· a 5-minute pencil-and-paper activity allowed people to talk and work together on a specific task at each table and then report back to the plenary; it was a helpful change of pace and also useful for acquiring immediate input to the question being asked; sharing views in plenary sparked more conversation after the meeting
· the simplified budget and the focus on new mission and ministry opportunities were better understood and much appreciated
· the mood of the whole meeting was much more relaxed and uplifting.
The detailed financial report had been provided to everyone prior to the meeting. Questions and discussion tended to be much more on-topic and forward looking.
How We Do It Now:
Since that first experiment with our annual meeting, we have continued to make minor changes and try new things.  Planning for the new year begins in the fall when ministry teams are asked to review the past year and establish goals for the next twelve months.  What stays?  What gets added?  What should be dropped?  Each year, some “tweaking” happens.  Teams are also encouraged to work within a longer timeframe, establishing goals and milestones that will fit within a more strategic, multi-year plan and still be linked to the broader vision of that area of ministry.  “Sprint teams” are identified for short-term tasks; we think people are much more willing and able to commit to specific activities when the timeframe is known and the tasks are clearly defined.  Before Christmas, each ministry is asked to have decided their next year’s activities and to have a plan with milestones (including budget requirement) for accomplishing those activities. 

Process:

Session reviews the financial report from the current year and approves the new budget.  A “sprint team” is formed to pull together the annual meeting, and they will…
· gather the material (reports and financial tables) to be inserted into the annual report and include photographs and graphics; the report is posted on the web site, e-mailed to everyone with access to the internet and made available in hard copy for those who want it;  people are expected to come to the meeting having read the report and noted the questions or comments they want to raise
· plan the content and order of the meeting portion of the worship service
· capture photographs taken throughout the year of congregational events and insert them into the PowerPoint presentation that guides the entire meeting

· simplify the budget for insertion into the presentation

· create a “road map” that details the choreography of the meeting - who does what and when, what motions must be made and voted on, etc.  This tool greatly facilitates the smooth and efficient running of the meeting
· identify who will plan the lunch and the setting of the tables etc.
· identify and confirm an “MC” for the meeting
· identify who will plan and execute the clean-up afterwards
Content:

Since we inaugurated the new model for the annual meeting, we have continued to experiment with new forms.  More recently, we have tried a buffet style, with people being given 15 minutes or so to line up for their lunch, find seats and begin to eat.  A silent PowerPoint presentation of “people pictures” of the past year’s activities was run on automatic, with humour being a key element.  Some photos had captions and “dialogue balloons” added for special effect. 
Meeting includes:

· prayer, a hymn, pausing to remember those who died during the past year

· approving last year’s reports

· listening to proposals for the new year

· “hands on” activity where the congregation’s views on some issue are solicited (5 - 10 minutes for table discussions, make notes etc. then one reporter from each table share views with everyone)

· voting on the new budget

· closing hymn and benediction.  
Guidelines:

· a PowerPoint presentation guides the congregation efficiently through the meeting. 

· a detailed agenda guides the MC, the key presenters and the person running the presentation through the process, ensuring that appropriate motions are raised, discussed and passed, and that nothing is forgotten

· balance is required between encouraging breadth of involvement and length of the meeting.  We have learned that being efficient continues to be important, but we still want to encourage people-to-people interaction.
Embellishments:

· Photographs from members of the congregation who have participated overseas or in local mission activities are supplemented with photographs from the national church website (www.presbyterian.ca), particularly from Presbyterians Sharing…  and Presbyterian World Service and Development.  This is an effective way to affirm our participation in the ministries of The Presbyterian Church in Canada. 
· The presentation of our financial situation for the preceding year and our budget for the new year is presented in simplified form, with all line items being grouped under the relevant “mission” or “ministry”.  
· We anticipate our givings on a quarterly basis.  We know givings are reduced in summer months, for example and are higher at Easter and Christmas.  We use data from the past five years to calculate average givings for the four quarters of the year.  That way, we can say we are “on target” for the summer months, for example, if the July-August-September period givings are similar to the average for those months over the past 5 years.  This approach is linked to our stewardship efforts to place mission first, knowing the money will follow, to moving into an intentional program for planned giving and the establishment of an endowment policy (new territory for us) and to continuing to encourage the regular monthly donors to take advantage of the Pre-Authorized Remittance (PAR) program. 
· We try to ensure that our mission and ministry and stewardship activities are well and appropriately reflected in our annual meeting.

· we provide the congregation with a “pie chart” illustrating the range of giving by individuals and family units.  We encourage people to consider their opportunities to “move up” a step on the stairway of givings.
Further thoughts:

Every year we change the name of this event.  “Annual Meeting” has turned into our LOVE event (Live Our Vision Everyday), our “Gathering” and so forth.  We try to minimize the use of “AGM” and similar terminology.  

Our new approach has been very helpful, but it hasn’t solved every challenge we face.  We still have missions we would like to accomplish but we (currently) lack the resources necessary.  We continue to look for new ways to engage the larger community in our missions and ministries, and there is always room for more visitors in the pews.  However, the increased attention to missions and ministries during the annual meeting continues to percolate through our life together as a community of faith, and we have seen wonderful, tangible results.  
What’s Next?

Every year our annual meeting is a little different as we add and subtract specific activities and actions.  Currently, we are in the process of acquiring our own projector, laptop computer and screen for use not just at annual meetings but also in worship services as its use in worship has also been well received by the congregation.  Activities for children (either within the annual meeting or in a separate room while the meeting is going on) change each year as well, and will depend on how many children we are likely to have, and their ages.  We continue to learn and grow and risk experimenting with new ways in which we can continue to be God’s faithful people.  
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